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The resource/remedial teacher model of instruction has for over a decade now 
been the dominant approach to special education service delivery for 
underachieving and learning disabled children in regular classrooms.  It is, 
quite rightly, regarded as the most critical support mechanism for integrated 
mildly academically handicapped children and their regular class teachers.  
Indeed, the availability of resource/remedial teacher support services is often 
a key factor in the decision whether or not to integrate a handicapped child.  

While there have been calls for change over the years, for example, the use of 
the resource/remedial teacher in the regular classroom (Bauwens, Hourcade, and 
Friend, 1989; Golby and Gulliver, 1979; Jenkinson, 1989), and the emphasis 
currently being given to consultation rather than direct teaching support 
(Polsgrove and McNeil, 1989; West and Idol, 1987), the "pull out" or 
"withdrawal" mode of remedial instruction remains the primary organisational 
arrangement in most schools where resource/remedial teachers are employed.  In 
this model, academically handicapped children are withdrawn from their regular 
class for periods of intensive remedial instruction usually in the areas of 
reading and/or mathematics and most often in small groups.  

Withdrawal Model Efficacy 

While the efficacy of remedial services has some support in the literature (see 
Wiederholt, Hammill, and Brown (1983) for a review), there are many documented 
shortcomings, shortcomings which cast serious doubt on the capability of the 
resource/remedial model as it presently exists to provide the expected 
instructional support necessary to ensure the success of integration programmes 
for mildly academically handicapped children.  The problems cited include the 
failure of classroom teachers to share responsibility for the handicapped child 
(Ammer, 1984), discontinuity between the learning and instruction that take 
place in the regular classroom and the resource/remedial room (Kaestle and 
Smith, 1982; Johnston, Allington, and Afferbach, 1985), inadequate 
communication between classroom and pull out teachers (Ammer, 1984; Johnston et 
al, 1985), social stigma associated with pull-out programmes (Conroy, 1988), 
and reduced time on task (Allington, Stuetzel, Shake, and Lamarche, 1986; 
Ysseldyke, Tharlow, Mecklenbury, and Graden, 1984).  The limited academic 
progress made by children in pull-out programmes has been reported in a number 
of studies (Epps and Tindall, 1987; Idol-Maestas, 1983; Leinhardt, Bickel, and 
Pally, 1982; Palloway, 1984).  Indeed, some researchers have found that the 
more time pupils spent in pull-out programmes, the less they learn (Coulson, 
Hanes, Ozenne, Bradford, Doherty, Duck and Hemenway, 1977; Glass and Smith, 
1977).  

While remedial programmes are generally designed to increase the amount of 
instructional time in specific curriculum areas, e.g., reading, studies of 
pull-out programmes have shown that rarely is total instructional time 
increased (Vanecko, Ames, and Archambault, 1980; Kimbrough and Hill, 1981).  
Part of the problem seems to lie in the loss of instructional time due to 
transitions between the regular and pull-out settings.  

Alternatives to pull-out programmes have faired little better in reviews.  The 
much touted "in-class" model of remedial instruction has not been found to 
guarantee remedial-regular programme co-ordination (Lee and Rowan, 1986).  
There is some evidence, in fact, that in-class remedial services are 



structurally identical to pull-out programmes (Slavin and Madden, 1989).  

Despite the accumulation of evidence questioning the efficacy of pull-out 
remedial services the model continues to receive strong support as the major 
direct service model for learning handicapped children in mainstream education.  
What is perhaps even more interesting (or disturbing) is that regardless of the 
widespread use of pull-out programmes very little is known about the nature of 
the instruction delivered in resource/remedial rooms.  Having the service 
available seems to be evidence enough in the minds of some educators, that 
integration initiatives are receiving the backup and support they require.  

Much of the faith in remedial services that exists in Australia and elsewhere 
stems from the fact that resource teachers are presumed to have acquired 
curriculum and instructional knowledge and skills aptly suited to the needs of 
children with learning problems (Smith and Richmond, 1988).  In Australia, 
because resource teachers have, in the main, been regular primary or secondary 
teachers, and typically have been selected for their suitability for training 
as special educators, the belief is that they are highly knowledgeable and 
competent professionals who exhibit an exemplary repertoire of instructional 
and managerial skills.  The extent to which resource teachers in Australia and 
elsewhere do have these qualities has never seriously been the subject of 
investigation (Haynes & Jenkins, 1986).  

Haynes and Jenkins' (1986) study of instruction in 28 resource rooms provides 
some insight into the question of resource teacher instructional expertise.  
The findings are disconcerting to say the least.  Students were found to engage 
in reading activities at a level far less than one would have expected for a 
remedial programme.  Non-instructional time was high, there were inordinately 
large amounts of seatwork, and reading activities and methods varied little 
from what was employed in the children's' regular classrooms.  

The picture of remedial instruction conveyed by the findings of the above 
studies is not one of quality instruction.  At best, the remedial teachers 
studied provided similar instruction to that employed by their regular class 
colleagues.  

The available evidence on resource/remedial teacher instructional practices is 
not encouraging.  However, the paucity of even basic descriptive information on 
how resource teachers go about their work (Haynes & Jenkins, 1986) suggests 
that it would be premature to dismiss the contribution of these special 
educators to the work of regular education teachers and to the education of 
integrated mildly handicapped children.  

Two exaploratory studies were conducted with Australian remedial teachers to 
gather information about how remedial instruction is conducted.  The studies 
are briefly summarised here.  

Study 1 

Fields (1990) compared the responses of 31 remedial and 51 regular class 
primary teachers to the assessment and instructional needs of three handicapped 
children, case descriptions of whom were presented to the teachers in the form 
of short vignettes.  While the remedial teachers more so than the regular class 
teachers tended to differentiate instruction based on the perceived needs of 
the three children, the general approach to instruction by both groups was the 
same - a reliance on Whole Language teaching supplemented with phonics and 
vocabulary instruction, and to a lesser extent instruction in comprehension 
skills.  Remedial teachers showed much more knowledge of both formal 
(commercial) and informal assessment procedures but these procedures were 



largely skills based and not compatible with the Whole Language approach to 
teaching.  Despite indicating a reliance on the Whole Language approach to 
instruction none of the remedial teachers identified an assessment device or 
procedure which could be used diagnostically (for programme planning purposes) 
or for the evaluation of learning (and instruction).  

Study 2 

Twenty-eight primary remedial teachers were observed teaching small group 
remedial reading classes on three separate occasions.  Each observed lesson 
involved a different group of children.  Observers recorded detailed notes on 
teacher and pupil behaviour focussing in particular on task and activity 
description as concieved by Doyle (1983, 1990) and operationalised by Fisher 
and Hiebert (1990).  These notes were then used to construct a narrative record 
of the lesson.  The 84 narrative records were subsequently used as the basis 
for analysing task and activity structures.  

Many of the findings of the study were in line with similarly focussed 
investigations conducted earlier by Fields (1990), and Haynes and Jenkins 
(1986), and are supportive of a growing concern about the efficacy of 
withdrawal models of remedial instruction and their utility as a support 
mechanism for integration.  Of particular concern in this study was the: 

1 Limited allocated time for remedial instruction, typically about 30 minutes 
per lesson, and for most children (based on available information) about 2-3 
lessons per week.  

2 Large amount of non-instructional time in remedial lessons (transition and 
wait time and time needed for management).  About a third of available lesson 
time is consumed by these on non instructional activities and periods.  

3 Comparatively little time devoted to direct reading activities compared to 
indirect reading activities.  Direct reading activities have been shown to have 
a far stronger relationship to reading achievement than indirect activities.  

4 Orientation to Whole Language instruction but with an apparent incapacity due 
to the limited time remedial teachers have to work with the children, to 
implement the approach fully, and therefore to maximize pupil opportunity to 
learn via the strategy.  

5 Emphasis on games as a major mechanism for teaching reading skills.  Game 
formats, while admittedly attractive to children, often fail to give the level 
of practice opportunities low performing children need and typically cannot 
provide the individual and detailed feedback required by poor learners.  

For most mainstreamed handicapped children and their regular class teachers 
effective integration can only be achieved if instructional support mechanisms 
exist to provide children with the unique or additional services they require 
to help them achieve to their capacity.  The resource/remedial model of service 
delivery is the major direct teaching support mechanism for mildly academically 
handicapped children in Australian schools.  As in the United States the "pull 
out" approach to remedial services in Australia appears to have serious 
limitations and its efficacy must be in question.  There is enough evidence now 
for Australian authorities to reconsider the emphasis placed on withdrawal 
services and to begin to explore how resource/remedial teachers might be better 
used in the schools.  
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